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 LISTOWEL WINGHAM HOSPITALS ALLIANCE 
 

Annual Meeting of the Corporations of 
The Listowel Memorial Hospital and  
The Wingham and District Hospital 

Wednesday, June 21, 2023 
1730 Hours 

LMH Outpatient Building 
 

             M E E T I N G   A G E N D A 
 

 

1.0 Call to Order 

2.0 Opening Remarks - Welcome to Corporation Members, Hospital Staff and Visitors 

3.0 Minutes of June 8, 2022 Annual Meeting 

4.0 Reports 
4.1 Report of the Board Chair and Chief Executive Officer 
4.2 Report of the Chief of Staff – Listowel Memorial Hospital 
4.3 Report of the Chief of Staff – Wingham and District Hospital 
4.4 Treasurer’s Report – Listowel Wingham Hospitals Alliance 

4.4.1 Presentation of the Audited Financial Statements for the Listowel 
Memorial Hospital 2022/2023 

4.4.2 Presentation of the Audited Financial Statements for the Wingham and 
District Hospital 2022/2023 

4.4.3 Appointment of Auditors for 2023/2024 
4.5 Governance and Nominations Committee Report 

4.5.1 Thank you to Outgoing Members 
4.5.2 Nomination and Election of Directors   

4.6 Report of the Auxiliary to the Listowel Memorial Hospital  
4.7 Report of the Auxiliary to the Wingham and District Hospital 
4.8 Report of the Listowel Memorial Hospital Foundation 
4.9 Report of the Wingham and District Hospital Foundation 

5.0 Confirmation of Corporate By-Laws 

6.0 Adjournment 
A meeting of the Listowel Wingham Hospitals Alliance Board of Directors shall take place 
immediately following the Annual Meeting where the Board shall elect/appoint the following 
Officers: 

a) Chair 
b) Vice Chair 
c) Past-Chair 
d) Treasurer 
e) Secretary  
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 Listowel Wingham Hospitals Alliance 
2022 Annual General Meeting 

Minutes 
 

 
Listowel Memorial Hospital Corporation 

Wingham and District Hospital Corporation 
Wednesday, June 8, 2022 

WebEx / WD Boardroom / LM Outpatient Building 
 
 Welcome  
 Greetings were extended to all members.  It is noted that this is a concurrent meeting 

of the two corporations.   
 
1.0 Call to Order 
 The meeting was called to order at 1900 hours. 
 
2.0 Chair’s Remarks 

D. Gilchrist welcomed the corporation members, hospitals staff, board members. 
 

3.0 Minutes of the Previous Meeting 
 
 MOTION:  Moved By: P. Mulvey   Seconded By: J. Weber 
 To adopt the minutes of the June 9, 2021 Annual General Meeting of the Listowel 

Memorial Hospital Corporation and the Wingham and District Hospital 
Corporation. 

          Motion Carried 
 

4.1 Reports 
 

4.1 Report of the Board Chair and Chief Executive Officer 
 Karl Ellis, Chief Executive Officer and D. Gilchrist, Board Chair presented the 

report.  

Highlights from the report include: 
• D. Gilchrist commended the staff, physicians and administration at both sites for 

handling the past year’s workload.  D. Gilchrist acknowledged the Alliance for its 
exemplary Accreditation score, and for managing the Health Human Resources 
challenges.   

• D. Gilchrist and K. Ellis recognized J. Leslie for her work as VP CNE since 
accepting the role this year. 

• Thank you to new Board members, J. Pape, S. Ash and S. McLaughlin for their 
significant contributions.    

• D. Gilchrist expressed appreciation for the Foundations and Auxiliaries.  
• K. Ellis noted that this is the third annual report that has referenced the 

pandemic.  A positive result of this has been the collaboration between the 
hospitals in the South West. 
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 Listowel Wingham Hospitals Alliance 
2022 Annual General Meeting 

Minutes 
 

 
• K. Ellis highlighted the importance of physician recruitment and welcomed Dr. 

Mousa in Wingham.   
• K. Ellis acknowledged the contributions of outgoing Board members, S. Skinn, H. 

Clugston and B. Johnson, noting that both H. Clugston and B. Johnson have 
served as Board Chair in the past.   

• Listowel flood restorations are complete. 
• Capital requests have been submitted. 
• Looking forward to continue the expansion work at the Fisher Clinic.   
• Ontario Health Teams will continue.   
• K. Ellis looks forward to another year working with the Board and noted that the 

Strategic Plan will be developed in the year ahead.  
  

4.2 Report of the Chief of Staff – Listowel Memorial Hospital 
Dr. Terry Suggitt, Chief of Staff (LMH) presented the report.  

Highlights from the report include: 
• Dr. Suggitt recognized Dr. Jeff Dietrich for taking on the remaining patients from 

Dr. Davies’ practice. 
• 30% of LMH Emerge shifts are now covered by locum physicians.   
• The Surgical program is doing well.  Dr. Rana has been a welcome addition. 
• Health Human Resources have impacted the OBS program, resulting in closures. 
• Dr. Suggitt recognized Dr. Trojnar for ensuring vaccination was available to 

North Perth residents.  North Perth has the highest number of children 
(between ages 5-11) vaccinated in all of Huron Perth. 

• Dr. Hayward is completing her Masters in Public Health. 
• Dr. Suggitt expressed appreciation for her role as Chief of Staff. 

 
4.3 Report of the Chief of Staff – Wingham and District Hospital 

Dr. Vander Klippe was unable to attend, his report was included in the package. 
 

4.4 Treasurer’s Report – Listowel Memorial Hospital and Wingham and  
             District Hospital 

Doug Miller presented the Report of the Treasurer for the Listowel Wingham 
Hospitals Alliance.   

 
Highlights from the report include: 

• Both hospitals have received an unqualified report from the auditor as 
expected. 

• LMH has a surplus; WDH has a deficit.  Neither are significant. 
• A Bankers Acceptance Loan was implemented with an interest rate of 4.28% for 

20 years. 
• D. Miller acknowledged the Foundations and Auxiliaries for their significant 

equipment purchases. 
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 Listowel Wingham Hospitals Alliance 
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• D. Miller recognized B. Major-McEwan and hospital staff for their ongoing 

efforts during trying times. 
• B. Johnson was pleased that the Sunlife shares were retained.  

 
4.4.1   Listowel Memorial Hospital Corporation Audited Financial Statements 

2020/2021: 
 

Auditors report  
• Present fairly in all material respects. 
• Management is responsible for preparing statements and ensuring 

controls are present. 
• Both reports are considered clean and qualified. 
• Reports were reviewed and discussed in detail with the Board. 
• Thanks to B. Major-McEwan and hospital management for cooperation.     

 
Chief Financial Officer 
• Listowel results 
• Wingham results 

 
4.4.2   Listowel Memorial Hospital Corporation Audited Financial Statements     
2021/2022: 

 
MOTION:   Moved By: B. Johnson Seconded By: S. Skinn 
To accept the Audited Financial Statements of the Listowel Memorial  
Hospital for the year ended March 31, 2022 as presented. 

Motion Carried 
 
 
4.4.2   Wingham and District Hospital Corporation Audited Financial 

Statements 2021/2022: 
 

MOTION:   Moved By: D. Miller Seconded By: P. Mulvey 
   To accept the Wingham and District Hospital’s Audited Financial  

Statements for the year ended March 31, 2022 as presented. 
Motion Carried 

 
4.4.3 Appointment of Auditors: 
 

MOTION:   Moved By: J. Pape               Seconded By: J. Weber 
   To appoint the firm of Seebach and Company as Auditors for the  

Listowel Memorial Hospital for 2022/2023. 
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 Listowel Wingham Hospitals Alliance 
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Minutes 
 

 
MOTION:   Moved by: D. Miller             Seconded By: S. Skinn 

   To appoint the firm of Seebach and Company as Auditors for the  
Wingham and District Hospital for 2022/2023. 

          Motion Carried 
 
 

4.5 Governance & Nominations Committee Report 
 
  4.5.1 Thank you to Outgoing Members 

• D. Gilchrist thanked B. Johnson, H. Clugston and S. Skinn for their 
contributions. 
 

4.5.2 Election of Directors  
 
MOTION:   Moved By: P. Mulvey         Seconded By: S. Ash 

   To appoint to the Listowel Wingham Hospitals Alliance Board  
of Directors for a 2-year term ending in 2024 

• Jes Weber 
• Rick Boisvert 
• Claude Leroux 
• Rosalea Beyersbergen 
• Sheena Haines 
• Conor O’Keefe 
• Dale Gilchrist (1 year term ending in 2023) 

        Motion Carried 
 
 4.6 Report of the Auxiliary to Listowel Memorial Hospital 
 The Auxiliary Report was available in the Annual Report document for review.   

• K. Ellis acknowledged the Auxiliaries for their contributions.   
• Gift shops have re-opened. 

 
 4.7 Report of the Auxiliary to the Wingham and District Hospital  

The Auxiliary Report was available in the Annual Report document for review.   
 
4.8 Report of the Listowel Memorial Hospital Foundation 

The Listowel Memorial Hospital Foundation Report was available in the Annual 
Report document for review. 

• K. Ellis appreciated the 100% funding for mammography unit.   
 

4.9 Report of the Wingham and District Hospital Foundation 
 The Wingham and District Hospital Foundation Report was available in the 

Annual Report document for review. 
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 Listowel Wingham Hospitals Alliance 
2022 Annual General Meeting 

Minutes 
 

 
 
5.0 Adjournment 
 

MOTION:  Moved By: S. Skinn            Seconded By: R. Boisvert 
 That the Annual General Meeting be adjourned at 1925 hours. 
         Motion Carried 
  
The Board then convened for the Inaugural Meeting to elect the Executive of the Board. 

 
 
 …………………………………………….     ……………………………. 

Dale Gilchrist, Chair     Karl Ellis, Secretary  
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 Governance Report 
Annual Meeting 2023 

 
 

 
 
Annual Report 
As we gradually feel less impact from the COVID-19 pandemic, it is nice to focus on other 
highlights of the past year in our annual report.     

 
Governance 

Strategic Plan 
The board spent substantial time this year considering the requirements of a strategic plan 
that will guide the organization for the next 3 to 4 years.   The plan as drafted acknowledges 
some of the challenges that exist in the system and the need to consider the role of a small 
hospital in a more integrated health care system.   The is also a clear focus on supporting our 
staff, leaders and physicians. 

Ethicist 
After a long association with Dr. Robert Butcher, the Alliance is now receiving ethical 
consultations and support from the Health Ethics Alliance at Sunnybrook. 

Board Recruitment 

With a long list of substantial projects and initiatives underway, the Board has been focused 
on ensuring the required expertise exists at the Board table to guide this work.   Unexpected 
vacancies have resulted in the need to recruit more new Board members than anticipated. 

 
Quality Care that is Patient-Centered  
Diagnostic Imaging Expansions 
We were pleased to have Lisa Thompson, MPP announce the approval of operating funding for 
an MRI in Wingham.   Our physicians, leadership and board have collectively decided that 
implementation of CT in Wingham is a more urgent need that cannot wait until the completion 
of MRI.   A high volume of patients requiring this diagnostic combined with the cost, logistics 
and inconvenience of transferring patients for CT has resulted in it taking priority.  In Listowel, 
we were pleased to bring new mammography equipment into service and have added contrast 
mammography.    

Hospital Services and Staffing 
We had the disappointing need to close both of our emergency departments along with our 
Listowel obstetrics service at various times in the last year.   The closures were related to 
nursing and laboratory staffing shortages and our physicians continued to be stretched to fill 
all of the scheduled shifts.   Short term medical and maternity leaves continue to place a strain 
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on our nursing staff complement.   

The Emergency Department challenges exist across the entire province and the South West 
Hospitals are collectively working on the issue including initiatives that focused on 
transportation, mental health and addictions and the spectrum of emergency services that 
exist in the South West. 

Quality Improvement Plan 
We had mixed results in achieving our objectives on our quality improvement plan this year.   
New IV pumps were not implemented due to delays in the regional procurement process.   
Our employee mental health project made advances and we have included a staff 
psychological health and safety initiative on the 2023/24 plan.   Improvements are also 
targeted at increasing patient and family feedback along with safety and security in our 
facilities. 

COVID 19 
While COVID 19 is not front of mind for most people, there is still an impact within hospitals 
and the health care system.    During the year we stopped actively screening at our entrances 
and closed our testing centre.    Masking is still present within hospitals, however, these 
requirements have also been relaxed consistent with Public Health Ontario guidance. 

Laboratory Staffing Model 
In order to address a shortage of Medical Laboratory Technicians and support our patients and 
clinicians with a full spectrum of laboratory services, we undertook work to transform our 
laboratory staffing model to incorporate additional medical laboratory assistants working at 
their maximum scope.     

 
Nurturing Individual and Collective Potential  
Bill 124  
The 2019 legislation that capped most public sector wages at 1% was found unconstitutional.    
This is having significant negative impacts on hospital financial results as arbitrators consider 
re-opener clauses in collective agreements and award up to 3 years of significant retroactive 
payments.    The legislation also had a negative impact on public sector bargaining and 
employee morale. 

Staff Transitions 
We have welcomed Becky Bloemberg to the role of Corporate Financial Officer while wishing 
Barb Major McEwan all the best in her role as Executive Director of the Clinton Family Health 
Team.    The Board is also feeling well supported by Jade Devries as she replaced Meghan 
Martin. 
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Board Member Transitions 
Rosalea Beyersbergen, Sheena Haines and Claude Leroux joined the Board in June 2022.   
Penny Mulvey’s is finalizing 12 years of service on the Board including a term as Chair.  She 
continues to serve the hospital as a director of the Wingham and District Hospital Foundation.    
Doug Gilchrist has also served as chair and is ending his time with the board in June.  Janny 
Pape is stepping away from the board following the June annual meeting while Claude Leroux 
left mid term.   

Day Care 
Our current staff demographic is resulting in a large number of inevitable maternity and 
parental leaves.   Our staff consistently reported challenges finding suitable day care in order 
to return to work.   We worked closely with our local municipalities on provincial advocacy and 
business case development to support them in their efforts to create additional day care 
spaces.    LWHA considered the idea of operating our own day care and chose to support the 
municipalities that were already operating facilities. 

Collective Bargaining 
With 5 collective agreements across two sites, it sometimes seems that our human resources 
leadership is always negotiating.    This perception was reality this past year as contract expiry, 
increased grievance and arbitration activity and Bill 124 impacts resulted in many local 
discussions.      

Residency Program 
Dr. Derek Gateman has taken advantage of the expansion of family medicine residency spaces 
within Ontario medical schools to make a case for a rural hospital residency program.    A 
program of this nature would expand the education of family medicine residents in our 
community with the long term goal of these physicians remaining here to establish their 
practice. 

Clinical Extern Program and Funding  
It was exciting to see the implementation of a clinical extern programs at both sites.   Our 
program was focused on hiring RN and RPN students with 12 individuals joining us in the first 
iteration.   These students will have an excellent opportunity to learn while supporting our 
front-line nursing staff.   The program will also serve as part of our nursing recruitment 
strategy moving forward.  

 
Sustainable and Resilient Environment  
Listowel Memorial Hospital Capital Proposal 
We have received and responded to the questions and feedback from the Ministry of Health -
Capital Branch on our LMH redevelopment proposal.   Unfortunately, there are a large number 
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of proposals currently awaiting approval from the Province.    We did not receive funding in 
the 2023 provincial budget. 

Supply Chain and Inflationary Pressures 
The recent supply chain and inflationary pressures have had a significant impact on our 
financial results and purchasing staff.    While the effects have been felt throughout the 
organization, it is most publicly visible when the cost of our capital purchases far exceed the 
previously targeted budget amounts which impacts our Foundations and Auxiliaries. 

 Foundation and Auxiliary Support  
The support of our Foundations and Auxiliaries continues to be impressive.    The Listowel 
Memorial Hospital Foundation transferred over $600,000 to the Hospital while also supporting 
physician recruitment in the community.    In Wingham, the Foundation provided almost 
$500,000 while also supporting physician recruitment.   Each of our two Auxiliaries provided 
over $20,000 in support to each hospital. 

Fisher Family Primary Care Centre 
Architects have been engaged to prepare the detailed design and tender documents for the 
expansion to the Fisher Clinic.    The Listowel Memorial Hospital Foundation and the Listowel 
Memorial Hospital are committed to supporting the expansion.    The rest of the financing for 
the building will be obtained through borrowing which will be repaid through rental payments. 

Sarah Avenue Renovations  
The Out Patient building on Sarah Avenue is 30 years old and requires a refresh.   This overdue 
project will include new doors, flooring, windows and lighting along with an accessible 
bathroom on the ground floor.    

Operating Financial Results 
The Ministry of Health provided a 2% base increase to hospital funding and have committed to 
an additional 2% next year.   This is clearly not sufficient in our current inflationary 
environment.    Uncertain terms of the collective bargaining agreements is also a concern.  Due 
to the impact of the retroactive payments as a result of Bill 124, Listowel ended the year with 
a deficit of $677,229 in Listowel and Wingham a deficit of $807,505.    Advocacy efforts 
continue through the Ontario Hospital Association to have the province fund the impact of Bill 
124. 

Collaborative Benefits Initiative 
The Listowel Wingham Hospitals Alliance has committed to explore a Collaborative Benefits 
Initiative sponsored by the Ontario Hospital Association and the Hospital Insurance Reciprocal 
of Canada.    The planned outcome is province wide provider of health, life and dental benefits 
for hospital employees. 
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Partnerships for a Seamless Patient Experience 
 
Huron Perth and Area Ontario Health Team 
Timing and circumstances have resulted in LWHA not participating in the Huron Perth and 
Area Ontario Health Team accreditation expected to take place in 2024.  We were an active 
participate in the development of the strategic plan for the OHT and will be identifying ways in 
which LWHA can support the advancement of the objectives in that plan.  

Long Term Care 
Despite several announcements of funding for long awaited Long Term Care beds in our area, 
none of the construction projects have started.   The provincial funding model does not make 
the building and operation of long term care beds a viable business.  We remain concerned 
about access to long term care and will continue to support our local homes in their quest to 
rebuild. 

Regional Shared Services 
There are a number of regional shared services that have served clinical and support services 
of hospitals in the South West for a number of years that have ceased or at risk of disbanding.   
Included is the OneNumber service and the Health Care Materials Management Service.    
Things must necessarily change as time and circumstances require, however, we have had 
concerns about the reasoning and approach to changing some of these long standing 
arrangements.   

South West Regional Cancer Program 
We continued efforts to expand the volume of patients served by the Wingham oncology 
clinic.    Since moving to a 5 day per week program, we have some additional capacity 
available.    Conversations with the Grand River Regional Cancer Program were positive and 
may result in future opportunities to treat patients of that program once they have new 
information technology in place. 

Physician Recruitment Committees  
The local physician recruitment efforts are funded through a combination of municipal, 
foundation, family health team and hospital contributions.  Each physician recruitment 
committee has municipal membership as a result of the significant municipal contributions to 
the recruitment effort.    Both recruitment committees endorsed a new recruitment strategy 
focused on how municipal partners can further assist with the task of physician recruitment. 

Patient Partner Council 
Our Patient Partner Council remains a small and active group.   Efforts this year were 
undertaken to hear more feedback from patients and to increase membership. 
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Respectfully Submitted, 
 
Jessica Weber 
Chair, Listowel Wingham Hospitals Alliance 
 
Karl Ellis,  
President and CEO, Listowel Wingham Hospitals Alliance 
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 Listowel Memorial Hospital  
Chief of Staff 

Report to the Board 
June, 2023 

 

Page 1 of 1 
Respectfully Submitted by: Dr. Terry Suggitt 

LMH Chief of Staff 
June 2023 

 

 
It is that time of year again where I reflect on the past year for the medical staff of LMH. Access to 
primary care for all is a major challenge facing the Canadian Healthcare System and we are not 
immune to this at Listowel Memorial Hospital. As Listowel grows, there are more patients we are 
caring for in our hospital system who do not have a family physician with local hospital privileges. 
System solutions will have to come so that we can continue to provide the excellent care we do to 
our patients. 
 
Our local medical staff has remained status quo. Jan McKague has been working hard to change 
that to a positive equation. We continue to have residents and medical students that spend time 
with us during their training. Dr. Gateman has been working with Schulich School of Medicine & 
Dentistry to get a full-time family medicine residency positions here in Listowel. We are hopeful 
that this will become a reality in the near future as it is a great opportunity for recruitment. 
 
Last summer we saw our first closures of our Emergency Department. Up to this point none of the 
closures have occurred as a result of no available physician. Currently there are 8 local physicians 
still providing ED coverage. Dr. Kate Miller, who has been a regular locum consistently covering 4-
5 shifts a month for the past 10 years, is retiring from emergency medicine at the end of June. She 
has been a great help in keeping our department open. I wish her well. We still rely on the 
Emergency Department Locum Program (EDLP) to cover the rest of the ED shifts.  
 
The surgical program at Listowel continues to progress, although staffing shortages have affected 
availability. We are grateful to be able to provide elective and emergency surgical services to our 
community as much as we can. 
 
Our obstetrical family physicians continue to run a weekly OB clinic to provide prenatal care to local 
families. We are maintaining our birth rate at this point.  
 
Outpatient services are thriving. We were able to recruit gastroenterologists, Drs. Nguyen and Diab, 
to replace Dr. Sharma. They are here two times a month. Dr. Li has joined as an allergist which is a 
great service to be able to offer to our community and she at this time comes weekly. In the New 
Year we were able to also offer Fibroscan to our local community. This is a test that indicates how 
much thickening or scarring is occurring in the liver and who may need further assessment. 
 
Thank you to the medical staff and hospital staff who help make my job easier. I look forward to 
working with everyone as we navigate the changes that are coming in our health system. 
 
Respectfully Submitted 
Dr. Terry Suggitt 
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Respectfully Submitted by: Dr. Stephen Vander Klippe 

WDH Chief of Staff 
June 2023 

 

 
This past year came with tremendous variety in patient care.  Changing pandemic management 
strategies have finally allowed a reduction in masking in non-clinical settings, and improved access 
to visiting family and friends for our inpatients.  A more enduring pandemic effect, however, seems 
to be the grave challenges to human resources – in particular, lab, nursing, and physicians.  
Recruitment efforts have only recently met with some success, and shortages have resulted in 
repeated closures of our emergency department, and limited on-call surgery availability.  Just this 
month, we sustained our first ED closure due to a physician vacancy in our ED.  
 
In terms of quality of care, I believe we are in a season of rebuilding and consolidating.  It was noted 
that a number of our clinicians applying for hospital credentials are delayed in their continuing 
medical education; it is expected that this will improve over the coming year.  The recruitment of 
new staff requires much effort in training, which it is hoped will pay off.  We have a new lab staffing 
model in Wingham that affects access to important results, including transfusion of cross-matched 
blood. However, without this, it is likely that we would have more closures due to lack of staffing.    
 
We continue to depend on a number of ED locums, and are thankful for the EDLP program that 
helps coordinate ED physicians to staff our department.  In-patient care continues to be provided 
by our local family physician team, who also oversee our satellite chemotherapy unit, in partnership 
with the London Regional Cancer Centre.  We are thankful for the increased presence of internal 
medicine doctors from Stratford, who are now coming two to three times per month and providing 
consultations and cardiac stress-testing, along with reading of ECGs, and echocardiograms – along 
with the St. Mary’s cardiology group.  It is anticipated that ENT day surgeries will again be 
conducted in Wingham, and plans are being made for cystoscopy as well.  A hoped-for physiatry 
clinic with provision of interventions for treatment of some forms of chronic pain has not yet come 
to fruition.  
 
As a medical staff, we continue to be firmly committed to the long-term provision of excellent care, 
close to home.  We enjoy healthy, collegial relationships and regularly cover each other to allow 
for education and vacation time.  There is a struggle to achieve adequate physician representation 
on hospital sub-committees, as scheduling often interferes with clinical care hours.  Our hospital 
administration continues to prioritize physician communication, which has improved in the past 
year.  Recruitment of medical staff has become more urgent in the past year, and we are without 
any firm commitments at present.  We continue to be strongly supported by the Recruitment 
Committee, with a current focus on training of medical students and residents to increase 
familiarity and comfort with our rural geography and practice.  In fact, plans are in the works to 
develop a full-time family medicine residency training site, along with Listowel!   
 
It has become clear that the provision of safe, timely, and effective acute-care services requires in-
hospital access to computed tomography (CT).  As a medical staff, we have expressed strong  
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WDH Chief of Staff 
June 2023 

 

 
preference to prioritize provision of CT service in Wingham, over magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) 
– as CT is utilized more heavily in diagnosis and monitoring of most urgent and emergent health 
concerns.  Thankfully the LWHA Board and Wingham Hospital Foundation have been supportive of 
this approach. The regional coordination of health-care continues to be of great interest to us 
locally.  There are active discussions taking place around acute / emergency care, home-care 
(including community paramedicine home visits, a relatively new service), and primary care: 
including diabetes, congestive heart failure / COPD, mental health and addictions, and rural ED 
access – much of this coordinated by our Huron-Perth OHT.  Several hospitals appear to be moving 
ahead with plans to implement MRI imaging.  London Health Sciences has acted in ways that are 
more inward-focused in the past year, making it more challenging to access both clinical and 
logistical support.  Much advocacy continues to take place, to raise the importance of working 
together so patients in our region are able to receive care at the right time and place.  
 
In summary, it has been a busy, active year.  We are oriented toward the provision of excellent 
health care to our communities, in coordination with regional partners.  There is a grave need for 
further recruitment, particularly of family physicians with emergency department or anesthesia 
training.  We are optimistic that plans currently in the works will serve to increase the availability 
of health-care workers in the medium and long-term.  
 
Sincerely,  
 
Dr. Stephen Vander Klippe  MD  CCFP 
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 Listowel Wingham Hospitals Alliance 
Report of the Treasurer 

2022 / 2023 
 

 
The Listowel Wingham Hospitals Alliance (LWHA) functions with a single Committee of the Whole 
governance structure.   The entire board receives detailed financial reports and participates in 
discussions with respect to the non-clinical and financial operations.   The Committee of the 
Whole also functions as the Audit Committee for both corporations.   
 
Both corporations received an unqualified audit report from Seebach & Company. Financial 
results and statistics on clinical activities are presented separately for the corporations.    This 
past year continued to be challenging as we moved out of the pandemic due to ongoing inflation, 
supply chain shortages and Health Human Resources.   One area of new funding in 22-23 was the 
COVID Temporary Summer Locum Program (CTSLPE) which ran for the entire year.  This funding 
was submitted on behalf of the physicians and reimbursed as it was received.  Total claimed from 
June to March 2023 for each site is Listowel $437,313 and Wingham $457,615.  This funding 
contributed heavily to LWHA in keeping our Emergency Departments staffed in 2022-2023. 
 
The re-opening of Bill 124 wage suppression legislation at the end of March resulted in the 
requirement for each site to incur a one time liability at year end.  The Ontario Nurses Association 
(ONA) settled for a 0.75%, 1% and 2% increase from 2020-2022.  All other bargaining units are 
currently in negotiation. 
 
Wingham’s operating deficit of $801,055 resulted from increased revenue over budget including 
an additional Ministry of Health 2% funding increase of $147,898, an additional $911,677 in 
COVID Incremental and one-time funding along with an increase of $101,974 in recovery 
revenue.  A decrease of $95,961 in amortization in grants and donations, a net decrease of 
$200,497 in (CCO) Cancer Care Ontario, Drugs and Transitional Funding net of drug recovery also 
impacted the results. Compensation exceeded budget by $652,778 ($618,242 is Bill 124) due to 
increased overtime, sick time.  Medical Fee for Service over budget by ($538,208) with $457,615 
offset by the CTSLPE program mentioned above. Supplies exceeded budget by $207,978. Small 
Rural and Northern Funding for the year was $363,765 and this funding was targeted towards 
quality improvements, social work and cyber security.  All funding was utilized. 
 
The operating deficit for Listowel of $677,230 is driven by increased revenue of $1,141,403.  
Increased Ministry funding of $86,753 plus one time funding of $1,186,683 for COVID, CTSLPE, 
and Nursing Incentive.  Compensation was over budget by $1,277,955 ($724,257 is Bill 124),  
medical fees for services of $319,934 (offset by CTSLPE mentioned above in revenue) along with 
increased expenses for supplies/sundry of $333,886.  Listowel received $412,226 from the Small 
Rural and Northern funding and the funds were also focused in towards quality improvements, 
social work and cyber security.  All funding was utilized. 
 
For fiscal 2022/2023, Ontario Health has announced a 2% operational funding increase for both 
Hospitals.   The Hospital Infrastructure Renewal (HIRF) preliminary funding allocations were 
provided. These are subject to annual appropriation by the Legislative Assembly of Ontario. An 
additional $398,600 was received for the generator funding provided originally in 20/21.  We also 
received $863,583 for the HVAC in Listowel.  Due to supply chain issues HIRF carry over for 2022-
2023 of $983,251 (Listowel) and $976,636 (Wingham) was approved.   
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 Listowel Wingham Hospitals Alliance 
Report of the Treasurer 

2022 / 2023 
 

 
 
We are grateful to both communities for their financial support through their Foundations. This 
allows both corporations to purchase equipment that is not funded by the Ministry of Health. 
 
In terms of Hospital operations, we have continued to track indicators including Occupancy, 
Surgical Procedures, Ambulatory Care Visits, Alternate Level of Care, percent Discharges with 
Conservable Bed Days, Oncology Chemo Visits by month and Emergency Department visits. The 
indicator results have continued to be impacted with the COVID directives/waves in early 2022-
2023 however we are seeing rates move towards normal expected levels as the Province shifts 
out of the Pandemic.   Our greatest challenge now is in the areas of Health Human Resources 
resulting in the need to continue to review our staffing models in both Clinical and Corporate 
service areas. In addition, we will continue to evaluate patient care trends, the potential hospital 
impact, and how we can position both hospitals, along with our health care partners, to continue 
to best serve our communities today and for the years ahead.  
 
 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
Susan McLaughlin, Board Treasurer 
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 Listowel Wingham Hospitals Alliance 
Report of the 

Governance and Nominations Committee 
 

 
 
The Executive, Governance and Nominations Committee is nominating the following members to 
the Listowel Wingham Hospitals Alliance Board of Directors for the term indicated.  
 
From the Listowel Memorial Hospital service area: 

• Kailey Fallis – 3 year term ending in 2026 
• Derek Mendez – 3 year term ending 2026 

 
 
From the Wingham and District Hospital service area: 

• Jean Montgomery – 3 year term ending 2026 
• Mark Foxton – 3 year term ending 2026 

 
 
The Executive, Governance and Nominations Committee is recommending the following 
individuals be appointed to the Executive Committee of the Listowel Wingham Hospitals Alliance: 

• Doug Miller, Chair 
• Stacey Ash, Vice Chair 
• Susan McLaughlin, Treasurer 
• Jessica Weber, Past Chair 
• Karl Ellis, President and CEO 
• Dr. Terry Suggitt, Chief of Staff – Listowel 
• Dr. Stephen Vander Klippe, Chief of Staff – Wingham 
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 Listowel Memorial Hospital Auxiliary 
Wingham and District Hospital Auxiliary 

June, 2023 
 

 
Listowel Memorial Hospital 
 
Auxiliary Members were able to continue fundraising efforts on a full-time basis, with some 
minor Covid-related precautions. Several new members were welcomed over the year. The Gift 
Shop was fully re-opened and experienced a successful year, and several other former initiatives 
were once again repeated during the year. New initiatives included participation in the 1st 
Community Volunteer Fair; sales of gift baskets provided by Homegrown; and a highly successful 
fall online auction. The Auxiliary was able to donate $20,100 to the Hospital as follows: $11,000 
for a new fetal monitor, $6,000 for a trauma stretcher, and $3,100 for a laparoscopic grasper.     
 
Respectfully submitted, 
Rhonda Beirnes 
President 
 
 
Wingham and District Hospital 
  
Current Membership: 80 
  
We have held several successful fundraisers this year and our Gift Shop is doing well. 
  
The Auxiliary purchased:  

• Bipap Addition 
• Oncology Cart 
• Glucometer 
• Ultrasound Stretcher 

For a total of $19,362.38 for the year 2022/2023 
  
We will continue to fundraise and support our hospital, patients, staff and community with 
quality equipment as needed. 
  
We thank the hospital staff and every one in our community and surrounding communities for 
their generous support all year 
  
A special thank you to our dedicated volunteers who help with our fundraisers all year – “without 
volunteers very little would happen”! 
  
Respectfully submitted, 
Trudy Thomson 
Past Chair  
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 Listowel Memorial Hospital Foundation 
Report to the Board 

June 2023 

 

Page 1 of 2 
Respectfully Submitted by: Michelle Matheson 

LMH Foundation Executive Director 
June 2023 

  

Listowel Memorial Hospital Foundation Report 
2022/2023 

 
The Listowel Memorial Hospital Foundation has had a very good year bringing the profile of the 
Foundation to a new level for local residents and surrounding areas considering Covid-19 was still 
part of everyone’s life for part of 2022. 
 
The Foundation held the following fundraisers in the last year: 

• The LMHF Spring Gala was postponed to Saturday, October 22, 2022 at the Elma Community 
Centre in Atwood. The gala was held in person again and raised more than $620,000 net to 
fund these capital projects: ‘Laparoscopic tower for the OR’, ‘Ultrasound machine for 
Diagnostic Imaging’ and ‘two portable ultrasound machines, one for OB and one for 
Emerge’. 

• The CKNX Healthcare Heroes Radiothon 2022 went ahead on Saturday, October 15, 2022 
and was remotely done with calls into CKNX and donors would pledge their donation to one 
of ten Hospitals. LMHF netted $86,000 from their designated Radiothon donations until end 
of November 2022. 

• Canvassing has already started to support the Foundation’s commitment to the Fisher Clinic 
renovation. The Foundation has committed to support $4 million dollars of this project.  
There is already $2.3 million dollars committed with a balance of $1.7 million to reach our 
goal of $4 million. 

 
The Foundation did not hold their annual Car & Motorcycle Poker Rally due to the concern of Covid 
still within the community. 
 
Upcoming Events for 2023/2024 

• Spring Gala 2023, theme “Puttin on the Ritz” will be held on Saturday, June 3rd, 2023 at the 
Listowel Golf Club.  Proceeds are to fund ‘IV pumps for the entire Hospital’ and a ‘Chemistry 
Analyzer for the Lab’ and other capital equipment. Goal is $470,000. 

• To date Gala 2023 has brought in over $480,000 corporate donations. 
• LMHF Car & Motorcycle Poker Rally will be on Saturday, September 16, 2023 at Boyd Motor 

in Kurtzville. 
• CKNX HealthCare Heroes Radiothon and Knox Presbyterian Church Hall event will be held 

on Saturday, October 21st, 2023 proceeds to various items for the OR. Goal is $70,000. 
 
Newsletters 
Spring 2023 newsletter was mailed out mid May 2023. This newsletter will update residents on 
status of events and news for the LMHF. The Foundation circulated 2 newsletters in 2022 to 9600 
households. 
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 Listowel Memorial Hospital Foundation 
Report to the Board 

June 2023 

 

Page 2 of 2 
Respectfully Submitted by: Michelle Matheson 

LMH Foundation Executive Director 
June 2023 

 
The Listowel Memorial Hospital Foundation was able to purchase $601,465.13 of equipment and 
other items in 2022/2023 yearend. This includes all of Gala project equipment, Radiothon 
equipment committed.  The extra $2.3 million dollars raised to fund the renovation of the Fisher 
Clinic will be paid to the Hospital once the project has started hopefully Fall 2023. 
 
The Foundation is grateful for the support from the citizens and businesses of North Perth and 
surrounding areas. 
 
Respectfully submitted, LMH Foundation 
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 Wingham and District Hospital Foundation 
Report to the Board 

June 2023 

 

Page 1 of 1 
Respectfully Submitted by: Nicole Duquette-Jutzi 

WDH Foundation Executive Director 
June 2023 

 
 

Fundraising 
During the 2022-2023 fiscal year, the Wingham & District Hospital Foundation received $1.04 
million in donations. This was comprised, in part, by: $87,560 Radiothon, $341,900 Bequests, and 
$58,320 designated to the Oncology department. The remainder was comprised of general 
donations, memorial donations and donations designated towards other specific equipment or 
departments.  
 
The average donation was $308. 
 
Annual Donation 
For 2022-2023 fiscal year, the WDH Foundation funded equipment and facility upgrades totaling 
$478,440.  
 
These funds were generated through the CKNX Healthcare Heroes Radiothon, memorial and 
general donations, other events, appeals, bequests and grants as well as contributions from the 
Auxiliary.  The funds donated supported the purchase of the following: Inpatient TVs and phones, 
supply cart, glucometer, BiPap, IV pump fleet replacement, ultrasound stretcher, cardiac monitor 
upgrades, centrifuge, ENT scopes, med cart and workstations on wheels, staff change room 
refresh, AED, Netflix for Oncology and contribution to the Recruitment Committee  
 
Since its inception the Wingham & District Hospital Foundation, it has donated $11,286,973 to the 
Hospital.   
 
Radiothon 
At the 2022 CKNX Healthcare Heroes Radiothon held on October 15, 2022, the Wingham & 
District Hospital Foundation raised over $87,000 cardiac monitor upgrades.  
 
The 10th annual Great Hospital Race also raised funds towards the radiothon project. The event 
celebrated the milestone year with a mix of new challenges and returning fan favourites. The 
event raised $15,000.         
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Listowel Memorial Hospital 
Professional Staff 

2023/2024 
 

 

Dr. T. Suggitt – Chief of Staff 

Dr. D. Gateman – President 

Dr. A. Qureshi – Vice-President 

Dr. R. Sextus - Secretary 
 

   ACTIVE STAFF  DENTAL STAFF 
Dr. R. Annis 
Dr. I. Cameron 
Dr. J. Dietrich 
Dr. G. Edmonds 
Dr. D. Gateman 
Dr. L. Hayward 
Dr. R. Latuskie 
Dr. B. Matthews 

Dr. A. Qureshi 
Dr. Z. Rana 
Dr. E. Seary 
Dr. R. Sextus 
Dr. T. Suggitt 
Dr. M. Trojnar 
Dr. E. Western 

Dr. N. Hogg 
Dr. D. Nuhn 
Dr. O. Panich 
Dr. A. Thompson 

 
MIDWIFERY STAFF 
I. Bertens 
S. Blaise 
M. Brawley 
M. Colgate 
M. Falvo 
C. Goudy 
V. Groulx 
C. Kipp 

 
J. Nafziger 
A. Nickels 
A. Ryan 
T. Sabri 
A. Sjaarda 
C. Soulliere 
M. Teodonno 
E. Witkowski 

NURSE PRACTITIONERS 
Daniel Goodman 
Julie Murtha 

 
CONSULTING & COURTESY STAFF 
Dr. J. Almasi 
Dr. K. Blaine 
Dr. M. Chan 
Dr. C. Cressy 
Dr. M. Curtis 
Dr. A. Daters 
Dr. A. Di Labio 
Dr. A. Diab 
Dr. H. Duque Rendon 
Dr. F. Eshaghian 
Dr. J. Guy 
Dr. A. Haider 
Dr. G. Hancock 
Dr. M. Hanna 
Dr. G. Heaton 

Dr. J. Huang 
Dr. B. Hughes 
Dr. B. Hutten-Czapski 
Dr. A. Kara 
Dr. J. Kargbo 
Dr. M. Klassen 
Dr. J. Law 
Dr. L. Li 
Dr. P. Marotta 
Dr. A. Maruscak 
Dr. K. Miller 
Dr. K. Mir 
Dr. A. Nguyen 
Dr. D. Ondrejicka 
Dr. A. Peel 

Dr. M. Peirce 
Dr. N. Potvin 
Dr. A. Qureshi 
Dr. M. Rodowa 
Dr. V. Sanci 
Dr. J. Schultz 
Dr. A. Stoesser 
Dr. G. Semelhago 
Dr. T. Steinmann 
Dr. S. Tamblyn 
Dr. E. van Oosten 
Dr. R. Warren 
Dr. R. Wong 
Dr. A. Zayachkowski 

 

Page 59 of 65



Wingham and District Hospital 
Professional Staff 

2023/2024 
 

 

Dr. S. Vander Klippe – Chief of Staff 
Dr. B. Marshall – Vice President / Secretary / Treasurer 

 
 
 

ACTIVE STAFF  DENTAL STAFF 
Dr. G. Antoniadis 
Dr. S. Henderson 
Dr. B. Marshall 
Dr. S. Marshall 
Dr. R. Mbuva 
Dr. M. Moores 

     

Dr. M. Mousa 
Dr. A. Peel 
Dr. J. Puntillo 
Dr. Z. Rana 
Dr. S. Vander Klippe 

Dr. K. Hanna 
Dr. Y. Liu 
Dr. J. O’Young 

 
 

 
CONSULTING & COURTESY STAFF 
Dr. J. Almasi 
Dr. C. Barry 
Dr. C. Bloch 
Dr. B. Bukala 
Dr. A. Cheema 
Dr. P. Conlon 
Dr. M. Curtis 
Dr. A. Daters 
Dr. A. Di Labio 
Dr. D. Dittmer 
Dr. H. Duque-Rendon 
 

Dr. R. Dworkin 
Dr. G. Edmonds 
Dr. D. Gateman 
Dr. R. Gobburu 
Dr. J. Green 
Dr. L. Hayward 

        Dr. A. Kara 
Dr. J. Kargbo 
Dr. A. Lyons 
Dr. P. Marotta 
Dr. B. Matthews  
 
 

Dr. J. McKenna 
Dr. K. Mir 
Dr. E. Ng 
Dr. M. Peirce 
Dr. N. Potvin 
Dr. A. Qureshi 
Dr. J. Schultz 
Dr. S. Sleeth 
Dr. T. Steinmann 
Dr. M. Trojnar 
Dr. E. van Oosten 
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Listowel Memorial Hospital 
Wingham and District Hospital 

Courtesy Staff 
2023/2024 

 
 
 

COURTESY STAFF - ST. MARY’S CARDIOLOGISTS 
 
 

Dr. S. Ali 
Dr. M. Babapulle 
Dr. D. Desai 
Dr. T. Haffner 
Dr. U. Manian 
Dr. R. Matiasz 
Dr. V. Mihajlovic 
Dr. A. Natarajan 
Dr. C. Tamblyn 
Dr. H. Warren 
Dr. A. Yip 
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Listowel Memorial Hospital Visiting Consultants 
 

2023/2024 
 
 

 
Clinic      Physician     Clinic Held 
 
Allergist    Dr. L. Li      Weekly 
 
Dental     Dr. O. Panich     Twice / Month 
 
Dermatology    Dr. A. Haider     Weekly 
 
E.N.T.     Dr. B. Hughes     Once / Month 
 
Gastroenterology   Dr. A Diab     Monthly 
     Dr. A Nguyen      
 
General Surgery    Dr. Z. Rana     Daily 
     Dr. A. Maruscak     Once / Week 
 
Internal Medicine   Dr. M. Peirce     Twice / Month 
     Dr. E. van Oosten      
 
Obstetrics / Gynecology   Dr. M. Rodowa     Weekly 
     Dr. G. Hancock 
 
Oral and Maxillofacial   Dr. N. Hogg     Once / Month 
 
Orthopedics    Dr. J. Guy     Bi-Weekly 
 
Pediatric    Dr. K. Blaine     Bi-Weekly 
 
Plastic Surgery    Dr. G. Heaton     Three Times / Month 
 
Urology     Dr. J. Law     Bi-Weekly   
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Wingham and District Hospital Visiting Consultants 
 

2023/2024 
 
 

 
Clinic      Physician     Clinic Held 
 
Cardiology / Echocardiography /  Dr. C. Barry     Twice / Month 
Carotid Doppler Studies   Dr. T. Haffner 
 
Dermatology    Dr. R. Dworkin     Three Days / Month 
 
Echo Lab    M. Cooper     Weekly 
          
E.N.T.     Dr. J. McKenna     Bi-Monthly 
 
General Surgery    Dr. A. Hobbs     Once / Week 
     Dr. T. Parrington     

Dr. Z. Rana     Twice / Week   
 
Gynecology    Dr. C. Bloch     Monthly 
 
Internal Medicine    Dr. A. Kara     Monthly 
 
Internal Medicine – Gastroenterology Dr. M. Flowers     Five Days / Week 
 
Oral Maxillofacial Surgeon / Dental Dr. J. O’Young     Monthly 
     Dr. K. Hanna 
 
Pediatrics    Dr. R. Gobburu     Monthly 
 
Physical Medicine and Rehab  Dr. D. Dittmer     Monthly 
 
Rapid Access Clinic (MSK Specialist) I. Wood      Once / Week 
     
Urology     Dr. B. Bukala     Monthly   
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 Listowel Wingham Hospitals Alliance 
Board of Directors 

2022/2023 
 

 
Listowel Wingham Hospitals Alliance 

 
Chair – Jessica Weber 

Vice-Chair – Doug Miller 
2nd Vice-Chair – Stacey Ash 
Past Chair – Dale Gilchrist 

Treasurer – Susan McLaughlin 
Patient Representative – Rosemary Rognvaldson 

Secretary – Karl Ellis 
 

Directors 
Rosalea Beyersbergen 

Rick Boisvert 
Sheena Haines 

Claude Leroux (to April 5, 2023) 
Penny Mulvey 
Conor O’Keefe 

Janny Pape 
 
 

Ex-Officio Members 
Chief of Staff Listowel Memorial Hospital – Dr. Terry Suggitt 

President of Medical Staff Listowel Memorial Hospital – Dr. Derek Gateman 
Chief of Staff Wingham and District Hospital – Dr. Stephen Vander Klippe 

President and CEO – Karl Ellis 
Vice President of Clinical Services and Quality – Justine Leslie 
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